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September 18, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

COURTHOUSE

Re:
Harborview Ninth and Jefferson Building Legislation

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

It is an oft-repeated phrase “out of crisis, comes opportunity.”  The enclosed legislative package I am transmitting to you is a shining example of creating opportunity out of crisis and represents a remarkable victory for King County taxpayers.  I am pleased to transmit for the council’s consideration, a proposal that provides an alternative construction and financing approach that solves the projected $30 million budget deficit on the Harborview Medical Center (HMC) bond project, while fully meeting the intent the voter-approved bond program.  This solution fulfills our original commitment to the voters without the unacceptable options of returning to the voters for more money, scaling back a critical project or dipping into the Current Expense Fund to cover the projected shortfall.

As you will recall from earlier briefings and transmittals, this serious projected deficit is a result of subcontractor bids coming in much higher than anticipated.  This is a problem facing many large-scale construction projects in the Seattle area in this time of extraordinary construction market conditions.  This proposed legislation contains a responsible, innovative approach to solving the projected project budget deficit, while providing better public service, and constructing a vastly improved facility for the most critical medical center in the northwestern United States.
This proposed strategy also addresses concerns raised by the King County Council regarding the HMC Bond Project.  In discussions and correspondence regarding the resolution of the project budget deficit, council members have raised concerns regarding guaranteed prices and risk management.  Under the proposed lease-leaseback and 63-20 financing structure, the developer provides a guaranteed maximum price prior to the sale of bonds.  Unlike other project delivery methods (including General Contractor/Construction Manager), the lease-leaseback agreement and 63-20 financing structure locks in a lease rate via a formal, adopted lease agreement.  At this point, a maximum of $30 per square foot has been set.  It is anticipated that the final rate will be somewhat less.  King County and HMC are tenants in the building, paying a locked-in lease rate for a period that coincides with the term of tax exempt bonds issued by the non-profit entity.  
The contract for construction is between the developer and the contractor.  Thus, the construction risk is allocated to the developer and the contractor, not the county and HMC.  This provides incentive for the developer to contain the scope of the project.  In terms of project management, this project will be managed similarly to the New County Office Building, the King Street Center and the Patricia Steel Building.  King County FMD will manage the development project for King County; the developer will manage the development agreement between the developer and the construction contractor.
The proposed legislation involves construction of a new HMC building located at 9th Avenue and Jefferson Street, pursuant to a build to suit, lease-leaseback approach.  This approach involves three parties: 1) a non-profit entity who will issue tax exempt bonds to finance the project, 2) a developer who contracts with the non-profit to develop the site, and 3) King County in partnership with HMC.  Under this structure, the county will enter into a lease-lease back agreement with the non-profit entity.  The county’s lease payment obligations will not commence until the building has been satisfactorily completed.  At the end of the lease term, the county will own the building.
This approach provides a strategy for resolving the projected budget shortfall through the following actions:
· Construction of a larger building, creating significant economies of scale.

· Moving HMC functions from outside leases into the new building.

· Taking a fresh look at the project design and specifications, leading to a more cost efficient design.

· Bringing private sector experience and relationships in the development of medical office buildings to the project.

· Capitalizing on the full land value of the site.
Under this proposed strategy, the Ninth and Jefferson Building (NJB) will be expanded from the original bond project size of approximately 150,000 square feet to approximately 450,000 square feet without an increase in cost to King County taxpayers.  In addition, building the NJB to this larger size avoids the need for a future Phase II construction project that was originally envisioned and approved in Harborview’s Major Institution Master Plan (MIMP). (If construction of Phase II ultimately was authorized by the King County Council, it most likely would have required a new voter-approved bond initiative.)  This strategy achieves the Phase II goal without raising taxes. 
Background
Construction of the NJB is part of a larger voter-approved bond project established to address seismic and space deficiencies on the HMC campus.  In addition to construction of the NJB, the overall scope of work for the bond project includes constructing a new Inpatient Expansion Building (IEB) and making seismic upgrades to the current North Wing Trauma Center.  The IEB project will expand much needed nursing bed and trauma center capacity.  Finally, when the IEB and the NJB are constructed, functions currently located in seismically unsound structures will be relocated to these two new buildings, and the old buildings will be demolished.  
The HMC Bond Project Oversight Committee, whose members and staff represent the University of Washington, Harborview Medical Center and King County, worked extensively to develop an approach that would continue construction on the projects without additional county or taxpayer resources.   The first phase of the plan reassigned a portion of the NJB budget to support completion of the more critically needed IEB space.  The IEB budget was restored to the level needed to complete construction given the higher costs due to the unusual construction market. That project is now proceeding as planned.  The King County Council was provided several briefings on this matter and ultimately approved the IEB solution.

Once funds from the NJB budget were transferred to the more critical IEB project, adequate budget capacity did not remain for construction of the NJB project as originally planned and designed.  This budget shortfall was exacerbated by projected construction cost increases based on the unusual construction market. To address this problem, the King County Facilities Management Division (FMD) proposed the option of using a lease-lease back approach, financed by a non-profit entity using bonds that can be tax exempt under Revenue Ruling 63-20 of the United States Treasury.   This approach provides the best alternative for completing the NJB project.
The advantages of the proposal are as follows:
· Provides for construction of the full scope of the voter approved HMC Bond Project.
· Enables construction to continue on the critical path timeline for the IEB by ensuring timely construction of the garage which will house important infrastructure for the IEB.  This is of utmost importance given that HMC is at capacity.  Capacity expansion is critical to continued support of HMC’s mission.
· Provides for additional building capacity in the NJB through construction of a high-rise tower.  This increased capacity meets the needs described in the Phase II project called for in Harborview’s approved Major Institution Master Plan without the additional cost to the taxpayers that would have occurred if Phase II were constructed separately.  In addition, this accelerated construction meets HMC’s operational needs sooner and substantially reduces impacts to the community by reducing the disruption caused by two separate construction phases. The community strongly supports this approach.
· Provides more cost effective design by constructing a single, large building, as opposed to phased construction.
· Does not impact the King County Current Expense Fund.

· Accelerates construction of the garage, and could potentially increase the number parking spaces.  Increased parking availability is likely to result in increased revenues.

· Provides significant operational savings and efficiencies for HMC by consolidating functions from multiple private lease locations into a single building on the HMC campus.


· Creates a significant economic asset for King County in the long-term.
On May 16, 2006 responses were received to a public procurement process requesting development proposals for the NJB site.  After an extensive selection process, Wright Runstad & Company (WRC) was selected as the developer, subject to the approval of the selected non-profit entity.  As part of their development team, WRC hired Turner Construction Company and NBBJ Architects.   Some key benefits of the WRC selection are:
· Most financially viable proposal with lower guaranteed fees and overhead costs;
· construction continuity can more easily occur with one general contractor on-site and most of the critical site logistics already planned; and
· the WRC building tower design provides an improved design approach and expanded building capacity.
Current Status
The NJB project is scheduled to begin in November, 2006.  A predevelopment agreement is in place which facilitates continued project work while the contractual and legislative processes are occurring.   The contract included in this legislative package establishes the terms of the lease-leaseback arrangement and includes assumptions for project costs, lease terms and conditions.  This project structure will assume the same character as previous King County 63-20 projects, such as the King Street Center, the Patricia Steel Building (part of the HMC campus) and the New County Office Building (NCOB).  

There is currently an initial list of tenants for occupancy of the NJB.   In addition, Harborview is evaluating the relocation of current off-campus leases and related agencies as possible tenants for the additional building space provided by the redesigned facility.  Approximately three quarters of the building has been programmed. In addition, WRC has offered to purchase the remaining 100,000 square feet of space in the project for their ownership to lease to other medical office users.  The current roster of initial tenants includes:

Seismic Relocation of Critical Functions:
· King County Medical Examiner

· Involuntary Treatment Act Court

· HMC Pathology

· School of Medicine Research

Harborview Mission and Centers of Emphasis

· Center for AIDS/STD 

· King County Public Health STD Clinic

· Madison Clinic (HIV/AIDS)

· AIDS Clinical Trials Unit

· King County Public Health Northwest Family Center
· Spine/Neurosurgery/Orthopedics Outpatient Services 
Due to the coordinated efforts of staff from King County, Harborview and the University of Washington, under the guidance of the HMC Bond Oversight Committee, a strategy has been developed that not only represents a solution to the projected budget deficit, but provides an alternative that truly turns this crisis into an opportunity.
· Allows the project to proceed on a schedule consistent with the critical path for the IEB and address ongoing and emergency capacity issue within the budget for the overall bond project.
· Provides for the construction originally envisioned in Phase I within the budget and scope originally approved by the voters of King County.  Additionally provides the capacity envisioned under Phase II and included in the Harborview MIMP, but accomplished earlier and without the need for another voter approved bond.  
As noted throughout this transmittal, the resulting facility will provide numerous advantages and improvements over the facility as originally planned.  I applaud the efforts of the HMC Bond Oversight Committee and the collaborative work involved in this solution.  The entire team including University of Washington and Harborview Medical Center staff, developer Wright-Runstad and partner NJB Properties, and King County executive and council staff were critical in crafting this solution.  I particularly want to commend the Facilities Management Division for its creative thinking and problem-solving that led to the consideration of this approach and the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office for the tireless staff work that allowed us to bring this to closure quickly.  I urge your expeditious consideration of this legislation in order to remain on track with the critical path time-lines.    
Please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division with any questions.  In addition, representatives from Harborview, FMD staff and the developer will be available at the Project Information Open House on Monday September 18 from 8:30 to 1:30 and Tuesday, September 19 from 8:30 to 12:30 to answer any questions.  The Project Information Open House will be held in the Southwest Conference Room of the King County Courthouse.
Sincerely,
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Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff 
 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director

 Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees 




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Norm Maleng, King County Prosecutor


Sally Bagshaw, Chief Civil Deputy, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES

John Sothern, President, Harborview Board of Trustees

Lee Ann Prielipp, Chair, Facilities Committee, Harborview Board of Trustees

John Coulter, Associate Vice-President for Medical Affairs, University of Washington

David Jaffe, Executive Director, Harborview Medical Center

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget
Pete Ramels, Supervising Attorney, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney
Tom Kuffel, Supervising Attorney, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney
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